

# 10th AUSTRALIAN FIELD AMBULANCE (A.I.F) ASSOCIATION



Group Photograph ANZAC Day 2013-

PRESIDENT

Ted Young 1 Dalston Road Oakleigh Vic 3166 Phone: 9569 8393 SECRETARY

TBA Help needed

VICE PRESIDENT

TBA Help needed TREASURER

Trevor Ward 'Rosehaven' 2/8 Baldwin Rd Blackburn Vic, 3130 Phone: 9877 8027

Phone: 9877 8027

COMMITTEE

Wendy Ward

'Rosehaven'

2/8 Baldwin Rd

Blackburn Vic, 3130

Jack Bacon 8805 2120 David Hall 0412714840

WELFARE OFFICER

Ron Woff 9583 0464 Julie Mayberry 0412250521 Sarah Goode 0438667367

LIFE MEMBERS

Mrs Glad White Mrs Margaret Holmes Mrs Marj King Jack Bacon

Ron Woff Ted Young GREETINGS – for the 69<sup>th</sup> Annual general meeting and luncheon.

### ANZAC DAY 25th APRIL 2014 ACTIVITIES

### OUR REUNION LUNCHEON

The good news is that it will be held at the same venue i.e. Seasons Botanic Garden 348 St Kilda Rd from 11AM to 3PM on ANZAC Day, and the price will again be \$45 each member. The not so good news is that we only have half the room for our meeting. However, with your help we will have the usual 1st class gathering.



THE MARCH

Our assembly point this year is on the east side of Swanston St between Flinders Street and Flinders Lane. That is the St Pauls Cathedral side. The assembly time is from 9.15AM, and the step off time is 9.45AM. We have ordered a car to transport any member who cannot manage to march the distance – for any further information on transport please ring David Hall on 0412714840.

# MINUTES OF THE 2013 68th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING and Luncheon AS NOTED

Venue: Seasons Botanic Gardens, 348 St Kilda Road, Melbourne. A convenient location for members to meet following the ANZAC Day March to celebrate and reminisce socially over lunch and to meet to conduct – the 2013 Annual General Meeting.

Meeting: Chairman and President Ted Young opened the meeting and warmly welcomed the Members, and Affiliates. Happy birthday to Allan Williams who turned 96 on April 24<sup>th</sup>. Ted read a letter written by Allan about how he nearly missed the 10<sup>th</sup> Field Ambulance. Ted extended a special welcome to Don Thurlow and family joining us from Adelaide.

Apology: Presented by Trevor Ward

Members: Jack Allen, Jack Bacon, Ivan Goldsmith, Ken Trafford, Cliff Watkins, Les Williams.

Affiliates: Lil Bacon, Margaret Biffin, Norma Bachelor, David Bachelor, Lynette Blackwood, Janice Cherry, Anne Cooper, Wendy Cope, Jane Davey, Graham Davey, Ronald Davey, Peter De Jarlais, Mark Englefield, Olive Gordon, Margaret Holmes, Rhonda Holmes, Brendon Holmes, Heather McKenzie, Carolyn Macleod, Pamela McMillian, Meryl Patrick, June Rea, Michael Rea, Vivian Rea, Marjorie

Stanley, Chris Trafford, Glad White, Heather Wilkinson, Trish and Jim Nilsson, Beaumaris Campus Sandringham College.

Loyal Toast: Members stood in respect for the Queen and Australia, proposed by Chris Martin.

Remembrance Roll of Honour: Roll has been updated and was on view.

Remembrance: A period of silent reflection was observed as Wendy Ward, Julie Mayberry, Vicki King and Chris Martin read the Honour Roll, containing names of past Members. The Last Post Reveille brought our thoughts together followed by the Tribute: they shall grow not old, as we who are left grow old. LEST WE FORGET.

Welfare: Wendy Ward presented a report on the welfare of members and affiliates: sadly, life member, David James, passed away on the 16<sup>th</sup> April 2013. The unit was represented at his funeral this week. Brendon Holmes is recovering from a cycling accident and sends his apologies. Rhonda Holmes sends her apologies as she is caring for her mother at Woodend.

Jack Allen is having trouble walking and therefore unable to attend. Jack Bacon is also having leg trouble and finds walking hard. Les Williams has had a hip replacement and is currently in St George's Kew, but we are delighted to see him here today. Ken Trafford entered hospital some time ago. Ken Stranley was in hospital but we are glad he is able to be with us today.

Motion: that we donate \$300 to legacy. Carried unanimously.

Minutes from 2012 AGM:

Motion: that the minutes from the 2012 AGM and published in 10<sup>th</sup> Titbits be taken as read and adopted. Carried unanimously.

Report on 2013 March: Presented by Ron Woff

Led by President Ted Young, two members and numerous affiliates and family members marched in beautiful sunshine, cheered on by family and supporters.

Toast to the Unit:

Prepared by Ken Stanley and presented by Rob Stanley

Correspondence: Presented by Trevor Ward letter of best wishes from Lynette Blackwood letter of apology from Peter De Jarlais, including congratulations on website. Letter of apology from Rob De Jarlais. Letter of best wishes from Marcia King letter of appreciation for Titbits and Website from Carolyn Macleod.

Finance Report: Presented by Trevor Ward.

Trevor outlined the salient items of the financial statement for the year ending 31st January 2013. Trevor moved the acceptance of the report. Carried unanimously.

Thank you to our auditor David Hall, for his work for the Association.

Election of Office Bearers: President Ted presented a letter from Brendon Holmes – tending his resignation as secretary. President Ted called for nominations. Chris Martin nominated for role. Motion: that Chris Martin take on the role of secretary. Carried unanimously.

Motion: that David Hall be appointed as Auditor for the Association. Carried unanimously.

The position of Vice President remains vacant. Nominations called for.

Mateship: Presdient Ted presented a poem 'Mates' by Duncan Butler, minister of the Church of Christ and P.O.W. in Changi.

Reports: Ron Woff reported on the production of his fortieth edition of Titbits.

Chris Martin reported on the links established with Sandringham College Beaumaris Campus.

General Business:

Don Thurlow presented a report on Ambon, based on a recent television program. Thank you to Victoria Woff for establishing the unit's website: <a href="www.10thfieldambulance.com">www.10thfieldambulance.com</a>

President Ted entertained with poetry.

Meeting Closed

President Ted thanked all for attending on the day. Meeting closed 3:05pm

Toast To The Unit ANZAC Day 2013 - Prepared by Ken Stanley and spoken by Rob Stanley

Introduction - Mr President, Committee and unit members Friends of the 10th Field Ambulance It is an honour to be able to represent my father today in proposing the toast to the unit. It's a strong attendance we must continue to acknowledge the unit and its members and the past. Dads theme for the toast today is mateship a critical element for the guys at war. What strength the guys realized thru true mateship. Main speech - Ken is frequently moved by article on mateship, in the book - "Care, Courage and Camaraderie", as masterly expressed by the late Alan Sharp in 1977 Quote "the 10th Field Ambulance earned for itself a proud record of achievement during the during the Second World War. It is true that any organization is only as strong as its leaders, and the people they lead. The 10th Field Ambulance was indeed fortunate in having the caliber of officers and men who worked together so closely and intelligently over a long period of time. Lets us take their journey - Ken and Alan met in 1941 when they were both playing cricket for the Camberwell Sub District Team. However, their season was cut short by the Japanese bombing Pearl Harbour. 18 year old boys, were called up on December 30th 1941, to the Surrey Hills Drill Hall, transported to Royal Park for 2 days then on to the Seymour Boys Town Camp where they spent the next 3 weeks in tents with daily marches around the area, after which time they were drafted into the 10th Field Ambulance. Alan and Ken were both posted to HQ company, and appointed as nursing orderlies. Training now became more intense with more emphasis on the medical side from the doctors. On March 27, 1942 the unit marched to Bonegilla, just outside Albury. It took them until April 9th to arrive a trip that takes 21/2 hours today. Two months on - the unit moved north to Maryborough for a further 8 weeks training. Then onto Brisbane where they boarded 2 Dutch vessels bound for Port Moresby in PNG, arriving November 28, 1942. Now in PNG about 40 medical staff were sent to the 2nd/9th Australian General Hospital with over 1000 patients of sick and wounded from fighting zones inland from Port Moresby. They were issued with 2-man tents and allocated hillside lots and in the wet season and as well this hospital had male orderlies, sisters and nurses. A new experience for them all! Was there a hot lips??? They were there for about 31/2months. Other personnel were sent to places which included Buna, Gona and Sanananda over the Owen Stanley Range to the north side of the island. They had a very trying time in the steamy environment, especially the doctors who were operating in open tents. Also consider the stretches bearers and the "fuzzy wuzzy angels" in the mud and long grass. While on the south side of the island - the camp hospital at Oro Bay, was opened on February 5, 1943. As its peak it housed 228 patients in 10 wards. The sinking of the SS Jacob was an experience none should endure. This was real mateship under extreme circumstances when your life depends on it the drowning of Bruce Pascoe, the first casualty of the unit, is documented in "Care, Courage and Camaraderie". On the 8th March a formation of nine Japanese bombers with fighter escort flew over the camp. We later learned that these aircraft had just bombed and sunk the Jacob, a vessel bringing stores and personnel to Oro Bay from Port Moresby via Milne Bay. On board were twelve 10th Field Ambulance personnel returning to the unit after having been evacuated sick to the 2/9th A.G.H. in Moresby. The sinking took place about 20miles from Oro Bay. The Jacob was accompanied by a corvette, HMAS Bendigo, which picked up the survivors who had spent about 30 minutes in the water. There were three casualties including Bruce Pascoe from unit who was trapped by large refrigerators on deck moving when the ship listed. This was our first death in action.

A first-hand account of the sinking of the Jacob is given by Ken Stanley:- "in February 1943, 12 of us, namely Cpl Doug Clemens, Claude Capstick, John Lawrence, Harry Mead, Ted Monot, Wally Page, Noel Norton, Bruce Pascoe, Bill Shepherd, George Williamson, Dick Jones and myself, who had stayed at Pt Moresby due to illness or other reasons, were together at Murray Barracks waiting to join you at Oro Bay.

We flew to Milne Bay and waited there a few days. On Sunday the 7<sup>th</sup> March 1943, we prepared to embark on a boat for Oro Bay. When we arrived at the wharf in the early afternoon the S S Jacob was already proceeding out of Milne Bay with a corvette escort. Some small ship came alongside the wharf and on instructions we boarded it and headed for the Jacob, a 2,500 ton cargo boat. When we reached it a rope ladder – really Jacob's ladder – was thrown to us, so we clambered up on to the deck. There were

about 15 other Aussies and a couple of Yanks on the deck, so we found a shady spot under a tarpaulin

awning.

The Jacob had at least six refridgerated units approximately six ft by six by six ft. on deck for food, headed for Oro Bay, along with cargo on deck and below. I can still remember chatting with Bruce Pascoe – who the next day was to be our first casualty – as we admired another beautiful New Guinea sunst. About midday on Monday the 8<sup>th</sup> March we received a great shock as the Jacob was struck by some bombs without and warning. We then saw some Japanese bombers heading your way after welcoming us in this unusual manner. I, and I expect the others were dressed only in shorts, sox and boots. I grabbed a life jacket and a tin hat and waited instructions from the ship's Captain, a Dutch man. Such instructions never came. At least one or two bombs went down the funnel and started a fire in the engine room. Nobody on deck appeared to be injured. The ship's gun crew took up a position at the rear gun in case the planes returned. I cannot recall much of the next few minutes while we waited. Then Jacob started to list and with that some of the Lascar crew thought it was time to abandon ship – so we followed. I remember jumping overboard and losing my tin hat as I hit the water. Being able to swim, I struck out to get away from the suction of the sinking ship. I think John Lawrence experienced that. As the ship disappeared the refrigerators floated, as did some life rafts and many cases tinned fruit. I used one of these cases to assist me.

You've heard it said that a Captain always stays with his ship – this captain did and was in the only lifeboat that was that was afloat. The 100-plus Lascar crew clung to any wreckage they could use. The corvette, HMAS Bendigo came to our rescue about 45 minutes later in case the planes returned during that time. After all had been brought to the Bendigo, we realized that Bruce Pascoe was missing.

The Bendigo crew told us that the Jacob started to list 13 minutes after the bomb hit her and completely disappeared within two three minutes. One of the other Aussies who was picked up was severly wounded and I could only try to comfort him before he died. He was buried at sea at about sunset that night in a very simple but moving and impressive ceremony conducted by the Bendigo's captain.

The Navy really looked after us that night and next morning as they took us back to Milne Bay. When we were put ashore at Milne Bay I was only in shorts and boots and was roundly dressed down for losing my pay-book. I got a new one nine months later with a much improved bank balance.

We caught up with you at Oro Bay some days later. Let me conclude with a cutting from the Melbourne "Argus" dated 9<sup>th</sup> March 1943. K. Stanley.

An appropriate and touching memorial service for Bruce Pascoe was held by Colonel Palmer.

Story of the Captain - which way is up Add lib ORO BAY - How the guys managed the day to day ordeal. As there was no air strip at Oro Bay it made the evacuation of patients difficult. The only way out was by boat - small or large or whatever was available at the time. A small fishing boat could only take 2-3 patients with an orderly, travelling by night and hiding by day. The guys travelled this way on a number of occasions. Before Oro Bay closed on September 27, various groups of doctors and staff were heading eastward following the fight treating the sick and wounded, going to Morobe Salamon and Lae. After 3months stationed at Lae the unit moved on to Dreger Harbour and then onto Finch Haven arriving May 23rd, 1944. From here they were then taken by ship to Brisbane and train to Melbourne for three weeks leave after 18month in the jungles of PNG. After leave they were sent to the Atherton Tablelands for 9 months of training before going to Borneo on July 1st, 1945. Their target BalikPapen which had been flattened by a 250 ship armada. Just consider the thoughts going thru their minds World War II finished on August 14th, 1945. The unit remained in the island arriving in Ambon on September 27th, 1945 to find a few Australian prisoner of war survivors. Thousands of Japanese were rounded up to clean up the island, then shipped out who knows where. Going home day to Australia was fixed for January 21st, 1946. The Ambonese people jammed the docks for a marvelous farewell. They finally arrived home on February 18th, 1946. Ken wasted no time on his arrival home he was married to Marjorie on February 28th. What a wonderful day and Ken is still with Marjorie after 67 years. With his mates by his side - Corporal Alan Sharp as his best man and Sergeant Clem Winchester his groomsman. Friends that stayed together for time. Quotation from Care, Courage and Camaraderie p230. "Mateship"

We are indebted to Alan Sharp who has expressed so ably the mateship which, having it 20's beginning in the war years, has continued now for over 50 years and still exists in the remaining members of our unit. In 1977 Alan wrote "the spirit of comradeship has continued throughout the years, and the strong bonds developed through the war are still very much evident today. Friendship made so long ago has consolidated and grown over the intervening years, and in many cases, have spread to the families of members. Inevitably, time and illness have taken their toll and we remember those very fine men who have now passed on. However, those of us who have been privileged to continue, acknowledge a genuine regard held for one another, past and present. Will you please be upstanding and charge your glasses and drink a toast to the 10<sup>th</sup> Field Ambulance.



Email - Rosemary Stiglich

17/02/2014

Subject: Greetings and memories of many happy Army picnics

I have just seen the recent film The Railway Man and almost finished the book by Eric Lomax. It has brought back memories not of the war years but of the friendship formed during that time and further on into peacetime. I remember fondly the many army picnics 40+ years ago and the ANZAC Day marches with Dad marching so proudly and Mum meeting the woman near Princes Bridge wearing an awful T shirt with "Tit bits" on the front.

Regards Rosemary Stiglich

Response: Lovely to get your email through our Website Rosemary. For the record your father Jack was one of the early members of the 10<sup>th</sup> and he was a committee member for many years after the war. I will send you a copy of this years 10<sup>th</sup> Tit bits.

Sincerely Ron Woff

Email - Peter de Jarlais

Subject: 2013 ANZAC Day March; Greetings & Apologies; 2013 Subscription Posted Greetings members – wonderful to see the 10<sup>th</sup> Field Ambulance web-site in action.

Apology as unable to attend the March this year due to a broken leg (femur in 2 places) on the mend with titanium rod in right leg from hip to knee, doing stipulated exercises and just about able to walk without assistance assistance.. Doctor Professor Harris advised my Physio today "X-ray excellent – united now no restrictions/disregard stick when safe".

Am sure you will have a fantastic day on Anzac Day; to clear up the Toast to unit the chaps I join on ANZAC Day at Campsite RSL for the Toast to 12<sup>th</sup> Field were with 16 Platoon D Company 2 R.T.B. Puckapunyal 2<sup>nd</sup> Intake 22<sup>nd</sup> April 1970 – I then went on to 102 Field Battery 8 Medium Regiment – but celebrate ANZAC Day with the RTB lads in the main.

Subscription on the way by post; congratulations on the web – site its a very good one. All the very best regards,
Peter de Jarlais

Email - Katrina Williams on behalf of Allan Williams

Subject: For inclusion in Anzac Day 2013 TitBits

I nearly Missed the 10th Field Ambulance By Allan (Leonard) Williams

When war commenced in 1939 I was employed by G.J. Coles & Coy in the Buying Records Department of their Head Office. This office kept all the records of buying and selling goods.

Mr A.W. Coles commenced in 1940 to set up the Australian Army Canteen Service. They brought and arranged distribution of goods to all army canteens.

The whole organisation was planned and set up in our office mainly by volunteer overtime. Some buyers joined the service. I become a volunteer and worked at night. I was asked if I would join the canteen service but I refused.

During 1940 I became a qualified accountant and was asked would I volunteer to work for the navy office on 2 nights from 6pm to 9pm to assist them in personnel records and general accounting. So I agreed and was now working all day and 3 hours each night for 5 days per week.

Then Mr A.W. Coles was appointed chairman of the Rationing Commission and he took staff from our office to set up his new office. I was asked to join but said 'no'. I wanted to be in the Army as my Dad was in the First

World War.

During 1940 I worked all day and nearly every night so had a busy time. In late 1940 all males 18-30 years old had to register for war service. I was called to attend a camp at Seymour with the 10<sup>th</sup> Field Ambulance from early January 1941 to 23<sup>rd</sup> April – a 3-months camp. So I did not escape my duty with the Army.

Email - Katrina Williams on behalf of Allan (Len) Williams

Subject: Titbits

Hi, congratulations on an excellent website!

A few days ago I emailed a 'titbit' from Allan (Len) Williams which was too late for the newsletter for Anzac

Allan had a hip operation at Christmas and is recuperating in St George's hospital, Cotham Rd Kew.

The doctors have assured him that he will be able to attend the Anzac Day reunion for the 10th Field Ambulance – which is something for him to look forward to.

Would it be possible to somehow include his 'Titbit' titled 'I nearly missed the 10<sup>th</sup> field ambulance....'? Maybe as a loose sheet available for everyone.

Allan will turn 96 on 24th April 2013, which is an added cause for celebration.

Marcia Watts (King)

Dear Ted and all the members, I hope you have all had a great day so far and enjoyed the march. Although your numbers have dwindled in the last few years I would like to assure you all that our family (the King family) will continue to hold your banner high. Brad and Justin respect this unit and are always very proud to take care of the banner and carry it each Anzac day.

We now have five great grandsons of Bob King who are showing a great interest in the march, Jackson and Devin Waight boys who are four and six years old taking part as well.

I am very proud of my family of my family and I can just imagine the pride my dad (Kruger King) would have felt. My love to all of you and hope you continue to enjoy YOUR Anzac day. Marcia Watts (King)

#### David Bachelor JP

Dear Members, Enclosed is my membership renewal as an Affiliate member of the Association. Again please accept my apology for my inability to attend the AGM and luncheon. As I explained in previous years I am unable to attend the Annual March and Luncheon as I have a permanent commitment in Kyneton and Woodend on Anzac day as I am responsible for road closures and traffic management in those towns to ensure the attending veterans can march safely down the main streets. However, the 10<sup>th</sup> is always on my mind at this time and I still wear replicas of Dad's medals on my uniform. I hope the day is a good one for all involved. All the best, David J Bachelor JP

Lynnette Blackwood (Nee McKenzie)

11/04/13

To you all, thankyou again for sending me the 47<sup>th</sup> Tit Bits and for your invitation to be with you on Anzac Day but sadly I am unable to attend then do accept my heartfelt apology. I will be with you all luncheon in thought and spirit. I congratulate you on your great publication. The photograph of you all says so much – so proud so 'spick spat' the way the 10<sup>th</sup> Field Ambulance has always been. I know how my father thought of all of you. I remain very sincerely Lynnette Blackwood.

P.S. I was very proud of what was written about my father in this Tit Bits No. 47. He was a great Medical Practitioner and disciplinarian — we do still have "the stick" with the silver Knob and know exactly how well trained you would have been. Thank you — Good Cheer to you all.

#### Rob de Jarlais

Dear Ron, thanks for the T.T.B No47. Great photo! Willy, who attended the luncheon last year (and my other half) made a simple sandstone memorial for my Dad. It was made some years ago and is etched with "ROY" and sits on a rock post in the garden at Bingara (Northern N.S.W) We have a modest holiday up there. When I reflect

by that stone I remember the 10ths warmth in comradeship. Willy and I leave for the U.K. on the 18th of April so will miss the Luncheon. Rob de Jarlais

Carolyn Macleod

Thanks for the 47<sup>th</sup> edition of TTB! A lot of work by all, which is much appreciated. Its great the unit has a website. Hopoefully the Sharp family can add some pics in the near future. All the best Ron and fellow unit members.

Yours, Carolyn Macleod.

### LEST WE FORGET:

David James 16/4/13 Ken Trafford 2/7/13 Alan Williams 6/8/13 Ken Stanley 12/10/13 Mick Morrow 2/11/13 Les Williams 2/11/13 Don Ludlam 11/03/14

#### LEST WE FORGET

They shall grow not old
As we that are left grow old
Age shall not weary them
Nor the years condemn
At the going down of the Sun
And in the morning
We will remember them

### **BITS & PIECES**

99 Years ago, thousands of brave young men went ashore on a foreign beach in a far distant land. In a display of courage, determination and mateship, these Australians and New Zealanders created a legend which, when retold today, evokes pride and passion in a new generation of Australians.
Next year will mark the Centenary of ANZAC, a milestone of special significance to all Australian. During the Anzac Centenary we will remember not only the original ANZACs who served at Gallipoli and the Western Front, but commemorate more than a century of service by Australian servicemen and women. To find out more about the ANZAC Centenary program visit <a href="https://www.anzaccentenary.gov.au">www.anzaccentenary.gov.au</a>
We welcome your suggestion for our celebrations at our 2015 annual meeting.

#### EDITORS RANT (Ron Woff):

I draw your attention to the front of Tit bits where you will see that to continue our association we must have the following appointments filled – secretary – assistant secretary and Vice president. We are indebted to our treasurer Trevor Ward and welfare officer Wendy Ward who have really kept things going during the last year. We also thank Chris Martin for acting as Secretary for the early part of the year before taking up a teaching position in Vietnam. That is how the vacancy occurred. It won't be many years before the running of this association will be completely in the hands of the affiliates so please give your thoughts to the future.

Ron Woff and Sarah Goode.

## LEST WE FORGET

1	Bruce Pascoe	08/03/1943	53	Alf Swales	26/01/1975
2	Jack Pigran	04/07/1945	54	Ralph Hallam	20/05/1975
3	Ted Dunnel	-/07/1945	55	Cyril Evans	25/07/1975
4	Don Hiddleston	-	56	Jim (Bluey) Davis	04/11/1975
5	Jack Kelleher	-	57	Frank Dobbie	20/03/1976
6	Peter Todd	-	58	Sam Chaffey	1976
7	John Bagshaw	2	59	Cliff Drury	02/01/1978
8	Harry Cowen	-	60	Bob Adeney	20/03/1978
9	Dr. DouglasMcFarland	*	61	Claude Capstick	09/04/1978
10	Albert De Lantye	-	62	Jim Drysdale	24/05/1978
11	Dr. Stan McKenzie	30/11/1956	63	John Stretton	24/06/1978
12	Noel Smith	= 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1	64	Dick Rhodes	10/11/1978
13	George Morley	*	65	Dr. John Sands	23/01/1980
14	Jack Thompson		66	Jack Bateman	17/08/1980
15	Bernie Cousins	-	67	Jack Wenke	03/09/1980
16	Angus McKenzie	02/07/1957	68	Roy Rasmussen	10/09/1980
17	Russel Behrens	1958	69	Tom Heaney	
18	George Jenkins	1960	70	Lindsay Sampson	21/11/1981
19	Harold Hay	1960	71	Norm Douglas	09/01/1982
20	Jack Spokes	1961	72	Jack Best	19/02/1982
21	Bill Reid	03/03/1961	73	Wal (Jock) Lovett	17/04/1982
22	Jim Lyall	07/03/1961	74	Col. Ted Palmer	05/08/1982
23	Norm Hart	27/08/1961	75	Ted Nicholas	10/01/1983
24	Bill Lynskey	16/11/1961	76	Earn Milton	-
25	Dr. Harry Francis	20/11/1961	77	P. Hill	-
26	Alan Fox	-/02/1962	78	Ron Sincock	05/03/1983
27	Ken Phillips	11/05/1962	79	Bill Jones	14/12/1983
28	David Felstead	25/07/1964	80	Charlie Worboys	23/12/1983
29	Eric Veith	-/01/1967	81	George Williamson	-
30	Bob Smith	21/02/1967	82	Dr. Joe Manton	30/05/1984
31	Dr. Alan Hewitt	1967	83	Les (Bull) Martin	12/07/1984
32	Clarrie Sanders	24/03/1968	84	Neil (Bunny) King	31/07/1984
33	Martin Smith	20/03/1968	85	Bill Sturge	30/03/1984
34	Alf Saunders	-/02/1968	86	John (Dooley) Garlep	11/10/1984
35	Les Wilton	23/07/1968	87	Tom Eadie	1.
36	Henry Uebergang	-/04/1969	88	Dr. Adrian Paul	10/02/1985
37	Clive Mathews	-/04/1969	89	Bill Chapman	02/03/85
38	Les Paul	1970	90	Ron Vernon	May 1985
39	Stan Murphy	-/04/1971	91	Bill Allen	1985
40	Gerald Black	-/02/1972	92	Bill Shepherd	26/10/85
41	Jack Stiglich	07/09/1972	93	Roy McKim	24/11/1985
42	Jack McGill	26/10/1972	94	Harold Mollison	03/01/1986
43	Allan Tate	14/03/1973	95	Harry Tozer	1985
44	Arthur Hunt	03/05/1973	96	Allen Kilpatrick	24/04/1986
45	Arnold Lovell	12/05/1973	97	Ted (Bluey) Stroud	09/06/1986
46	Harold Gaudion	18/07/1973	98	Norm Irvine	-/06/1986
47	Ted Monot	01/01/1974	99	Ray Frith	13/07/1986
48	Keith Goslett	23/01/1974	100	Ted Tyrell	15/07/1986
49	Kel White	15/04/1974	101	Leo (Mick) Rea	14/11/1986
50	Charles Craigie	12/09/1974	102	Jeff McGill	20/11/1986
51	John Osborne	29/10/1974	103	Fr. Jim English	08/12/1986
52	Dr. Frank McArdle	12/12/1974	104	A.G. (Mick) Arnott	01/01/1987

# LEST WE FORGET

105	Dea Rea	09/04/1987	157	John Cox	09/05/1997
106	Ray Meadows	01/07/1987	158	George Drysdale	04/06/1997
107	Eric Cornell	11/10/1987	159	Roy DeJarlais	13/06/1997
108	Ron Crawford	04/11/1987	160	Ted Donovan	20/07/1997
109	Bob Mitchell	09/01/1988	161	Pop Cook	17/10/1997
110	Dave Johnston	14/03/1988	162	L (CURLEY) Blyth	01/04/1998
111	Ray Zumpe	09/12/1988	163	Dick Jones	18/04/1998
112	Stan Herbert	08/01/1989	164	Gerald Frogley	27/04/1998
113	Alan Furmston	25/09/1989	165	Keith Flintoff	01/05/1998
114	Jock Roe	07/11/1989	166	Bruce Young	16/07/1998
115	Ron Roberts	08/11/1989	167	John Yule	31/07/1998
116	Jack MacKie	-	168	Wally Bryan	03/11/1998
117	Mick Vann	2	169	Alf Phillips	29/11/1998
118	Dr J.P. Lyttle	02/02/1990	170	Bill Mullin	18/12/1998
119	George Bruce	-/04/1990	171	Jack Caldwell	24/12/1998
120	Alec Murphy	17/08/1990	172	Cecil (NED) Matthews	28/12/1998
121	Bill Schlenker	21/08/1990	173	George Brown	31/01/1999
122	Doug Clemens	28/09/1990	174	Bill Potter	<b>3</b> 0
123	Joe Strudwick	31/10/1990	175	Earl Matthews	15/05/1999
124	Clem Winchester	03/12/1990	176	Dr Marshall Gratton	18/05/1999
125	George Johnston	15/03/1991	177	Phil Alwyn	01/09/1999
126	Dr Gavin Johnson	29/08/1991	178	Geoff Flower	16/09/1999
127	Aub. Vimpani	19/09/1991	179	Andy McHattie	05/10/1999
128	Jim Loveridge	01/12/1991	180	Laurie Peverill	06/11/1999
129	Sid Biffen	20/04/1992	181	Phil Scanlon	24/01/2000
130	Harold (TAC) Grundy	03/05/1992	182	Charlie Chitts	05/06/2000
131	Harry Williams	09/11/1992	183	Bill Sheffield	15/06/2000
132	Eddie Mott	16/06/1993	184	Arthur Breadon	05/12/2000
133	Murdock McMillian	25/07/1993	185	Alan Patrick	28/01/2001
134	Eddie Sullivan	06/09/1993	186	Bob (KRUGER) King	04/05/2001
135	Dr George Marks	04/11/1993	187	Roy Simpson	29/05/2001
136	Harold Lawrence	18/01/1994	188	Wally Page	09/08/2001
137	Dr Emmet Spring	21/01/1994	189	Don Braine	22/11/2001
138	Horrie Vimpani	22/02/1994	190	Neil Gerrand	09/12/2001
139	Ken Clinch	13/03/1994	191	Jack Laffan	-/01/2002
140	John Hall	18/08/1994	192	Eric (SERGIE) Williams	22/03/2002
141	Cec. MA Kelly	20/05/1994	193	Stan Lucas	01/04/2002
142	Bill (NANA) Dickson	14/09/1994	194	Allen Hocking	14/04/2002
143	Ken Sutherland	23/05/1995	195	Merv Featonby	05/06/2002
144	Dr N. (BILL) Brand	24/06/1995	196	Arthur Rockett	10/06/2002
145	Ern Strevens	30/08/1995	197	Gordon Lee	Engrana de
146	Frank Reid	14/12/1995	198	John (JACK) Walsh	25/02/2003
147	Steve Langton	19/01/1996	199	Dr John Lawrence	25/04/2003
148	Dr Ian Wilson	09/06/1996	200	Allen Gadsden	05/10/2003
149	Bob James	20/07/1996	201	Neil Douglas	25/10/2003
150	Ernie (PLUGGER) Utting	08/10/1996	202	Roy Dickson	02/11/2003
151	Les Best	26/12/1996	203	Lloyd Stuart	01/12/2003
152	Bert Webster	27/01/1997	204	Ken Gordon	21/12/2003
153	Neville Stephens	16/02/1997	205	Dr. Alex Reith	29/02/2004
154	Keith Davey	27/03/1997	206	Doug Johns	09/07/2004
155	Bob Roughan	1997	207	Mery Blow	05/08/2004
A. 167 May 1			208	Norm Wall	06/12/2004

# LEST WE FORGET

209	Dr. Paul Matthews	09/01/2005
210	Laurie Malkin	27/01/2005
211	Arthur Bachelor	16/07/2005
212	Jack Chenhalls	09/09/2005
213	Ron Handley	09/09/2005
214	Len Allen	06/01/2006
215	Noel Blake	2003
216	Geoff Dermer	14/01/2004
217	Dick Holmes	09/05/2006
218	Len Martin	06/10/2006
219	Lloyd Champion	31/12/2006
220	Geoff Laidlaw	27/01/2007
221	Doug Potter	01/02/2007
222	Maurie Edwards	26/02/2007
223	Jock Drysdale	25/06/2007
224	Bert Capes	05/10/2007
225	Dr. Mick Dunn	17/06/2007
226	Ron Moyle	02/10/2007
227	Bob Crawford	04/01/2008
228	Bill Clinch	19/08/2008
229	Stan Brogden	14/09/2008
230	Bert (Ack-ack) Kenny	14/05/2000
231	Jules Collard	03/06/2009
232	Vern Laidlaw	02/09/2009
233	Jack Standerwick	03/01/2010
234		14/01/2010
235	Rod Boundy	16/03/2010
236	Danny Bishop Noel Norton	05/05/2010
		31/05/2010
237	Alan Sharp	04/06/2010
238	Wattie Tully	14/09/2010
239	Dr Murray Verso	13/04/2011
240	Dr Colin Copland	29/07/2011
241	Les Lindley	
242	Keith Birchall	01/11/2011 07/09/2011
243	Arthur (Doc) Holiday	
244	Dr Jack Trembath	17/03/2012
245	Dr Ted Spring	12/06/2012
246	John Grant	03/07/2012
247	Horrie Hamer	21/11/2012
248	David James	16/03/2013
249	Ken Trafford	03/07/2013
250	Allan Williams	06/08/2013
251	Ken Stanley	12/10/2013
252	Mick Morrow	02/11/2013
253	Les Williams	22/11/2013
254	Don Ludlam	11/03/2014

		• •



## 10<sup>th</sup> AUSTRALIAN FIELD AMBULANCE (A.I.F) ASSOCIATION

## Annual Subscription & Luncheon Fees - 2014

Type of Fee:	Code:	Amount:	Total:
Member Annual Subscription	M	\$10	\$
Member Luncheon	L	\$45	\$
Affiliate Member Annual Subscription	A	\$10	\$
Affiliate Member Luncheon	L	\$45	\$
Guest's Luncheon	GL	\$45	\$
Donation			\$

Herewith total cheque \$ .

To satisfy hotel luncheon arrangements, your application form must reach the treasurer by April 15<sup>th</sup>, 2014. Please advise any special diet needs e.g. vegetarian.

Please post annual Subscriptions to Treasurer: Mr Trevor Ward, 2/8 Baldwin Road, Blackburn, Vic. 3130. Phone number: (03) 98778027

Members Name	Phone Number
Affiliate Members Name	
Affiliate Members Name	Phone Number
Please insert current mailing address for our database if address	has changed:
Your Email address if you would like Tit-Bits emailed:	***************************************

Tit-Bits Editor Ron Woff email address: sarahgoode@westnet.com.au Postal address: Ronald Woff, 2/28 Alfred Street Beaumaris, Vic 3193. Phone number: (03) 9583 0464

10th Field Ambulance website: www.10thfieldambulance.com

COMMENTS - NEWS - MESSAGES for Tit-Bits 2014: